 GOVERNING BODY FOR MOSS HALL NURSERY SCHOOL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT THE SCHOOL

ON THURSDAY 22 JUNE 2017
LA GOVERNOR
*Brian Salinger (Chairman) 
CO-OPTED GOVERNORS
*Jonathan Brown (Vice Chairman)
 Valerie Kiefer

 Jane Ouseley
 Ann Savage

NURSERY PARENT GOVERNORS
 Umber Soueid
*Barry Flutter
 2 x vacancies
STAFF GOVERNORS
*Annette Long – Headteacher

*Angela Filby – Teaching Staff





   * denotes member present

NON-VOTING OBSERVERS

Sian McDermott
Henrietta Richman 
IN ATTENDANCE
Caroline Winston (Clerk, Governor Services)
      PART I

17/23
WELCOME 

The Chairman welcomed all Governors to the Summer Term meeting. He gave a special welcome to Sian McDermott, newly appointed Deputy Headteacher who would be joining the Nursery in September 2017.
17/24
ACCEPTANCE/NON-ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received and were accepted from Jane Ouseley, Ann Savage, Valerie Kiefer and Umber Soueid.
17/25
DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTERESTS
None of the Governors present declared a pecuniary interest in the business to be discussed.

17/26
PART I MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 14 MARCH 2017 

The Part I Minutes of the meeting held on 14 March 2017, copies of which had previously been circulated, were confirmed, initialled and signed by the Chairman, subject to a correction to the attendance list where Jonathan Brown should not have been marked as present.
17/27
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES


Arising from the minutes:
Pg. 2 17/05 Matters Arising: Edubase      The Headteacher undertook to check that Edubase was now up to date with Governors’ details.
Action: Headteacher

Pg. 3 17/06 Report of the Headteacher (e) Staffing    The Headteacher reported that the Nursery Nurses had won their appeal for the re-grading under Unified Reward. They had since been re-graded at grade G. This would have significant financial implications to the budget. The matter would be taken to the next Finance Committee meeting for consideration. In response to a question, the Headteacher reminded Governors that this affected six members of staff.
The Headteacher informed Governors that the Teaching Assistants’ appeal would be heard in September 2017.
Henrietta Richman joined the meeting at this point.
17/28
OFSTED REPORT

All Governors had received a copy of the report following the Ofsted Inspection on 15 March 2017. The Chair said the report was extremely positive and the fact that the Nursery remained graded Outstanding was a credit to all staff.
The Headteacher reminded Governors that, with effect from September 2017, a new data tracking system would be introduced at the Nursery. This would enable more straight forward interrogation of the assessment data.
17/29
REPORT OF THE HEADTEACHER

The report of the Headteacher had been previously circulated and was received and noted. Arising from the report:

a)   Transition Arrangements    The Headteacher reported that 122 children were moving on to Reception in September 2017. A Governor asked if in the next report a list of schools to which children transferred could be included and the Headteacher undertook to provide this. She added that a majority of the children would be moving on to Moss Hall Infant School.
Action: Headteacher
Transition arrangements were underway and the Nursery was in touch with all the schools that the children were moving to. Any school with six or more of the children joining had received staff visits.
Arrangements were also underway for new children joining the Nursery. The Headteacher added that there were particularly good transition arrangements for the intake from a local pre-school.

b)   Newstead Children’s Centre   The Children’s Centre facilitated a series of workshops on typical parenting issues (feeding, sleeping, behaviour, toileting etc.), which were attended by approximately 4-6 parents. A Governor highlighted that this was relatively low attendance. The Headteacher said that she still thought that this had been a positive experience and that other topics in future might be better attended.


A Governor highlighted that this was relatively low attendance. The Headteacher said that she still thought that this had been a positive experience and that other topics in future might be better attended.
c)
Staffing    The Headteacher highlighted that three members of staff would be leaving at the end of term. Angela Filby, Deputy Headteacher had resigned and would be pursuing a range of art and community interests. Pauline Duncan had decided to retire after 30 years of service at the Nursery. Vivi Goula had been on a year’s contract to support a named child and would be taking up a new role at a local school.

A Governor queried whether Pauline’s long service had ever been recognised by the Borough and in reply the Headteacher said that she did not think it had. The Chairman undertook to look into this.

Action: Chairman


A discussion followed about plans to mark the leaving of these staff members, especially Pauline Duncan. The Headteacher explained that Pauline had made it clear that she did not want a large celebration and had requested a quiet goodbye. Staff would be meeting for drinks to mark the occasion.

d)
Fire Drill   The Headteacher reported that this had taken place the previous week. The timing to evacuate the building, in slightly over three minutes, had been slower than usual, so this drill would be repeated soon.

e)
30-Hour Provision     The Headteacher updated Governors concerning the issues some parents were experiencing logging into the Government website to verify their eligibility for the free 30-hour childcare provision. Those who had already been able to complete this process had been issued eligibility codes.

Parents had been invited to attend one of two sessions offered at the Nursery over the following two weeks. At these sessions they had been asked to provide their eligibility codes. The Headteacher said that this presented a very difficult situation as all codes were required by 31 August 2017 and because the Nursery would be closed from 21 July, the deadline for parents to provide their codes was 20 July. 2017. 

A Governor asked what the Nursery would need to do if any parents were unable to obtain their codes by the deadline. In response, the Headteacher said that they would have to fund their child’s space at the Nursery for the first term.

A full discussion ensued about this issue and a suggestion was made to contact all parents involved, to emphasise the urgency of obtaining their codes. The Headteacher and Chair undertook to produce this piece of communication.
Action: Chairman and Headteacher

A further discussion ensued about the issues with the new system and the financial impact this could have on settings. The Chairman suggested that he would raise this with local MP, Mike Freer. The Chairman also requested that the Headteacher send him copies of all communications sent to parents to date concerning this matter.

Action: Headteacher

Governors discussed the recent parent survey which had received 25 responses.
A Governor reported on two individual cases where the parents concerned had been dissatisfied with the Nursery’s admissions process for offering the 30-hour places to families. There had been a criticism that there had been no consultation process with parents. The Headteacher reminded Governors that there had in fact been a questionnaire sent to parents who would have children returning and to all those on the waiting list to ascertain eligibility and whether parents would take up the 30 hours. The response to this had influenced the decision on the number of 30-hour places to offer.  

A Governor asked what reaction there had been from private settings concerning the 30-hour provision. In reply, the Headteacher said that they faced similar issues, and some had decided not to offer this service at all.

The Headteacher reminded Governors of the importance of the Nursery being full by September. If spaces became available over the summer, these would be offered following the admissions criteria to younger children and those living further away.
The Chairman thanked the Headteacher for her full and informative report.
17/30 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


Health, Safety and Premises

The minutes of the meeting held on 16 May 2017, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the minutes:

a)   Safeguarding Training    The Headteacher undertook to organise an in-house Safeguarding training session for the Governing Body.
Action: Headteacher


The staff paediatric first aid training would be held in January 2018.
b)
LA Health & Safety Audit    The Headteacher highlighted that one more fire warden was required and suggested that she asked Kalpna Poojara if she could take this on.

Finance
The minutes of the meeting held on 19 May 2017, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the minutes:

a)     Budget    The End of Year outturn showed a further increase in the carry forward figure to £302,767, this was £33,767 more than when the budget was fixed.   This sum would be added to the revenue holding future years’ budget.
b)
Staff Sickness Insurance    Governors heard that a mid-range staff sickness insurance policy had been taken out.
c)
IT Review    The Headteacher had used part of the BPSI hours to review IT in the Nursery. It was then agreed to spend £4,921 of the capital allocation on Interactive screens, iPads and keyboards for use by staff.
d)
Photocopier Upgrade    The Headteacher reported that the photocopier and individual printers around the Nursery were being replaced with a Multi-Functional Device (MFD) printer in the office. This would bring a significant cost saving in terms of the purchase of ink cartridges. The new device was purchased through a three-year lease arrangement. The Headteacher said that once the ink in the old printers had run out, the machines would be disposed of. The Chair said that these should then be removed from the asset list.
Curriculum

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 May 2017, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the minutes:
The Headteacher said that the School Development Plan (SDP) would be presented at the next Governing Body meeting.

Action: Clerk
17/31
RATIFICATION OF POLICIES

The following policies had been circulated with the agenda papers:
Charging and Remissions Policy – After full consideration, the policy was RATIFIED, subject to the removal of item 2.11.

Action: Headteacher

Teachers Pay Policy – After full consideration the policy was RATIFIED.
Admissions Policy – This would be reviewed by the Chairman.

Action: Chairman

Accessibility Plan – This would be reviewed by the Chairman.
Action: Headteacher
17/32
SCHOOL PARTNERSHIP UPDATE – HEADTEACHER

The Headteacher reported that work with the Infant School Partnership continued to be going well. They had been sharing advice and carrying out peer reviews that term.

The Headteacher had also been attending the regular Learning Network meetings, which had been quite useful.

She was continuing to build on the partnerships with the other two Moss Hall schools. They had recently been looking more closely at the sharing of services onsite. There had also recently been some moderation work with the staff in Reception. 

The Headteacher was keen to continue developing links with the other Barnet nursery schools. She had also forged links with three Haringey nurseries and one in Kent. These settings were supporting each other in their training and development needs.
17/33
SCHOOL TRAVEL PLAN


The Deputy Headteacher said that the Nursery was in the gold category for a further year. She added that it was important to continue to work to maintain this status.

A brief discussion ensued on the difficulties the Deputy Headteacher had had in obtaining information about local developments from the Highways Department. Once information about plans for the new local traffic calming measures was received, these would be added to the School Travel Plan.

Initiatives in the Nursery continued. The staff pedometer challenge had been particularly successful.

17/34
EDUCATION & SKILLS DIRECTOR’S REPORT
The Report of the Education and Skills Director, a copy of which had been distributed previously, was noted by the Governing Body.  Arising from the report:

1   Proposed Term Dates 2018 - 2021

The proposed term dates for 2018 – 2021 for community schools were included in the report as Appendix 1.  These had been suggested by the London Inter-Authority Admissions Group (LIAAG) and were subject to consultation.  
The Chairman endorsed these dates. INSET days would be planned accordingly and this information would be communicated to parents.


2   Competency Framework for Governors

This item detailed the knowledge, competencies, skills and behaviours needed for effective governorship as published by the Department for Education (DfE).  A Chairs and Vice Chairs Discussion Forum was planned for 20 June 2017 at the BEST Hub from 7 pm until 9 pm to discuss how this framework could be used most effectively.

The framework could be found at www.gov.uk/government/publications/governance-handbook.

3   Governance Handbook

Information was given on the changes in the new Governance Handbook, together with the Competency Framework for Governors (in the previous item) that had been published in January 2017. 

The handbook was available at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/governance-handbook.

4   The Apprenticeship Levy

Full information was given on this new levy, which would only apply to schools that had a pay bill of more than £3m.  For schools that would not pay the levy, the government would pay 90% of the cost of apprenticeship training and assessment.  Governing bodies were being asked to consider an apprenticeship awareness programme, and decide if apprenticeships could support some existing staff by increasing their skills or whether new staff could be recruited under this scheme.

5   Local Area Special Educational Needs & Disabilities (SEND) Review
Information on the new joint inspection framework by Ofsted and the Care Quality Commission (CQC) was given in this item.  It was noted that the LA’s SEND provision was being inspected by Ofsted at the present time, and that the inspector could inspect any school or setting in this regard.

6 Supreme Court Ruling: Regular Attendance & Term Time Holidays

This item reported on the recent ruling of the Supreme Court, and in particular paragraphs 40 and 41 from this ruling, which explained that the actions of a minority of parents had an impact on the school as a whole.  Schools were reminded to continue to issue Fixed Penalty Notices to parents for their children’s poor attendance as they had in the past.  The LA would shortly notify schools of administrative changes in respect of processing.
A brief discussion ensued about how attendance was managed at the Nursery, when education was not statutory for children of Nursery age. The Headteacher said that staff always encouraged good attendance as this formed habits for when the children started school. She did not authorise term time holidays, absences were closely monitored, especially where safeguarding was a concern. The Headteacher undertook to provide attendance data in her next report.

Action: Headteacher
7   Annual Conference for Governors & Headteachers

Governors noted this conference on Achieving & Maintaining Outstanding Governance on Thursday 18 May 2017 at the BEST Hub from 1 pm to 6.30 pm.

8   Governor Skills Audit

The new Governance Handbook 2017 highlighted the need for governing bodies to carry out regular skills audits, taking into account the Competency Framework for Governance.  A recommended example could be found at the National Governors Association (NGA) website, at www.nga.org.uk.  
The Chairman requested that all Governors complete this skills audit and return it to either him or the Headteacher.

Action: All Governors
17/35
GOVERNING BODY MEMBERSHIP

The Chairman reminded Governors that, as agreed at the last meeting, a parent governor election to fill the two vacancies would be held at the end of September 2017. This would enable the new parents to the Nursery to consider taking on the role.

Action: Clerk

A Staff Governor election would also be held in September 2017 following the departure of the Deputy Headteacher Angela Filby.

Action: Clerk

17/36
GOVERNOR SUPPORT AND DEVELOPMENT

The Chairman commended to Governors the Summer Term Governor Development Programme.
17/37
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
            a)  Construction of New School     The Chair updated Governors concerning the construction of the new school adjacent to the Nursery. The Deputy Headteacher had received site plans for each floor of the new building. She said that the company would be producing a newsletter for the local residents to keep them updated about progress. 

The Chairman expressed concerns about potential noise and dust issues and site access. He hoped to attend the next meeting that the site manager organised at the Nursery.
           b)   Autistic Unit     The Headteacher informed Governors that the Borough wanted to increase its autistic provision. The three Moss Hall Schools had submitted an expression of interest to the LA of accommodating the new unit onsite. Governors heard that there was currently a higher than average number of children on the spectrum attending the three schools.

In response to a Governor’s query, the Headteacher gave an overview of the process followed when a setting believes a child was on the spectrum. A referral was initially made to the Speech and Language (S & L) department. They would then make a decision on whether the case should be referred to the Educational Psychologist. 


The Headteacher undertook to keep Governors updated concerning the outcome of the expression of interest.
17/38
DATES OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS

Health & Safety and Premises
Tuesday 7 November 2017 at 9.15am


Curriculum



Tuesday 7 November 2017 at 10.30am



Finance



Wednesday 8 November 2017 at 9.15am

Staffing



Wednesday 8 November 2017 at 10.30am



17/39
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The date of the next meeting was changed to Tuesday 28 November 2017 at 6.15 pm.
17/40
MOTION OF CONFIDENTIALITY

It was resolved that, because of its nature, the business to be transacted be treated as confidential and not for publication.
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